




UPPER HEYFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Jack Goodman Jr, Lt Col, USAF (Ret), Clerk to the Council,

Hillside Cottage, High Street, Upper Heyford, Bicester, OX25 5LE

Telephone: 07791-399823, Email: jackgoodman61@gmail.com
Minutes of Parish Council Meeting

22 May 2014
Present: Councillors Roger Burt, Carole Gother, Chris Scarrott, Jo Allen and Parish Clerk Jack Goodman
1) Resignation of Councillors: The Parish Clerk confirmed that he had received written notice of resignation from the Council, effective 16 May, from Councillor Menzies and Councillor James. The Council noted the outstanding contributions to the Parish of Gen Menzies and Mr James, and formally thanked them for their dedicated service. 
2) Election of Chairman and Vice Chairman: The Clerk requested that the Council appoint a new Chairman and Vice Chairman. Councillor Allen agreed to serve as Acting Chairman pending new elections when a full Council is in place. Councillor Scarrott agreed to serve as Acting Vice Chairman in the same way. The appointment of Councillors Allen and Scarrott was agreed unanimously. The Clerk then turned over the meeting to the Acting Chairman.
3) Apologies for Absence: There were no absentees
4)  Code of Conduct: The Chairman reminded Councillors of the code of conduct requirements under the Localism Act of 2011.
5) Public Forum: No Parishioners attended. 
6) Consideration of Dispensations: No requests for dispensations were tabled. 
7) Approval of Minutes: The minutes of the 10 April and 15 May 2014 Council meetings were approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman and Clerk
8) Standing Agenda Items:

a) Public Liability Review: The Council reviewed the Hazard Log. The requirement for repair of protruding manhole cover at Rising Hill and sunken storm drain at the top of High Street remain open. The Council has made repairs but they are likely to erode, what is needed is a concrete surround to properly seat the manhole cover. The Clerk will pursue again in due course. The deteriorating condition of Allen’s Lane is also still noted. Councillor Burt pointed out a major subsidence between two access covers at the bottom of Camp Road. This will be added to the log and reported.
b) Amenities Management Committee: There was no input from the Amenities Management Committee
c) Registration of Village Green: Council is awaiting notice that the process is complete. 
d) Registration of Heritage Assets: No progress on this initiative
9) Matters Arising from 10 April and 15 May Minutes
a) Control of Dogs: 
i) Dog Control Order: The Clerk reported that we are now in a position to institute a dog control order for use of leads in the Village. He will progress the mechanism for this. A decision will need to be made on the wording of the Control Order signs. The Clerk will provide a suggestion after liaison with Cherwell DC. The Council felt, as a minimum there should be signs at the bottom of Camp Road, at the Playing Field, at the Green at the head of Allen’s Lane, and at the entrance to the public path by the shed at the cemetery.
ii) Dog Waste Bins: New Dog Waste Bins have been installed. 
b) Orchard Place Tree Felling: Due to an accident sustained by Councillor Scarrott these trees were not felled prior to greening and bird nesting. The job will now be undertaken in the fall.
c) Broadband Upgrade: No progress on this. No feedback from Dorchester Group. The Clerk will investigate satellite broadband options. 
d) Allotment Management: Councillor Allen reminded the Council that the time for re-appointment of Trustee Mrs Pratley is due. The Clerk will confirm and report to the Council at it’s next meeting. The Council is comfortable that the Chair of Trustees is working on effective use of allotment funds and on investigating how to change the Charter. Councillor Allen indicated that any change in the Charter should aim for five lay Trustees. 
e) Grit Bins for Heyford Park: Bins are still to be ordered. 
f) Litter Bin Replacement: The Clerk is still investigating options. 
g) Neighbourhood Plan: Councillor Allen briefed a meeting she attended at Ardley Parish to discuss the way forward on the creation of a Neighbourhood Plan to cover future housing in our area. The Council agreed to remain engaged in this process without committing at this time. The Clerk was instructed to act as the point of contact and liaison for correspondence and notice of future meetings. The Council will decide attendance at meetings on an ad hoc basis. 
h) Parish Planning Briefing: It was agreed that the Council will have an open briefing from Mr Michael Gilbert, an independent Planning Consultant, on the 12th of June in the Reading Room. All members of the Parish will be invited and a single representative from selected surrounding Parishes. Councillor Allen will organise flyers for the Parish. The Clerk will organise invitations to other Parishes. 
10) Finance: 
a) Receipts and Expenditure: The Council reviewed expenditure and receipts and account balances for the period and ratified the accounts.

b) Account Signatories: Following from the resignation of Gen Menzies, there is a need for another signatory on the Council Bank Accounts. Councillor Gother agreed to add her name and the Council agreed. The Council was also asked to approve Councillor Gother for internet banking authorisation. This was also agreed. 
11) Correspondence:
a) Cherwell Boundary Review: The Clerk reported that notification of consultation on re-drawing of District ward boundaries is taking place. The web site for the review of the proposal was passed around and the Clerk will post the notification flyer. 
b) Viridor Grant Notification: The Clerk reported that a grant for £3,292 has been approved by Viridor Credits for a new patio at the Village Hall. 
12) New Business

a) Cemetery Issues:

i) Rules for Graveyard: Mr Ian Lough-Scott presented a draft set of rules for the management of the Cemetery for approval. The Council agreed to review the proposal and deferred a decision until the next Council meeting. 
ii) New Bulletin Board: The Clerk reported that a replacement bulletin board is required for the Cemetery. The Clerk agreed to provide alternatives for review at the next Council meeting. 
iii) Grave of Sgt Pilot Robinson: Mr Lough-Scott reported that the grave of Sgt Pilot Robinson, the first Aviator to be killed at RAF Upper Heyford 80 years ago this year is now unmarked. He requested that the Council consider a memorial to Sgt Robinson for the Anniversary in July. The Council agreed and asked the Clerk to request that Mr Lough-Scott research memorials and make a recommendation to the Council. 
13) Planning: The planning applications for the period were reviewed and response agreed. 
14) Future Meetings: 19 June, 3 July, 11 September, 9 October and 13 November.
Approved: 19 June 2014
Mrs Josephine Allen







Jack Goodman Jr

Acting Chair








Parish Clerk

